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Minutes of Parish Council meeting held in the Old School Community Centre, Clare on Thursday  20th January 2005 at 7.00 pm    

Present:  Cllrs J. Stevens (Chairman), O. Smith (Vice-Chairman), R. Gee, K. Mison, 

D. Neal, J. Smith, L. Stevens,  R.Warmington. Clerks – A. Jobson and L. Warmington 
Inspector Bruce Gent and S. Winter.
	1
	Apologies: Cllr P. Daniels, PC Spraggons and Cllr. K. Mison for joining part way through meeting.

	
	

	2
	Register of members interests: Cllr. O. Smith declared an interest in 10 b).

	
	

	3
	Minutes of previous meeting held on 16th December 2004:  Page 3 – Street Cleaning – should include “This was made up later in the week”.  With this amendment acceptance of these minutes was proposed by Cllr. J. Smith and seconded by Cllr. O. Smith and carried unanimously and Chairman signed them as a true record.

	
	

	4
	Security at Co-Op/Police Report.  The Chairman welcomed Mrs. Samantha Winter, manager of the Co-Op and Inspector Bruce Gent to the meeting.  
Mrs. Winter reported on the recent armed raid at the Co-Op.  The Co-op would be prepared to contribute towards the cost of funding external cameras but this is dependent on St. Edmundsbury Borough Council and their policy of CCTV in rural areas.  Although cameras are in the shop if the raiders are masked then this will not help towards identification.  However, external cameras may pick up registration numbers of cars.  The Chairman reported that the Borough Council have indicated that there will be funding available for CCTV in rural areas and the Chairman will progress this with the Borough Council. Action: Chairman
Mrs. Winter asked whether there was a local Neighbourhood Watch in Clare.  Although there is not a formal Neighbourhood Watch scheme it was felt that residents would informally report any disturbance.  Mrs. Winter asked that awareness of this issue be raised.  
Cllr. R. Warmington asked that the Council’s best wishes be passed to the members of staff who were directly affected by the raid at the Co-Op and hoped that they were well on the way to recovery.  Mrs. Winter gave an update on their progress.

Mrs. Winter commented on the increasing number of noisy and rowdy youngsters congregating on the bench outside the shop.  Although the security guard in the Co-Op is getting to know the local people the Co-Op have no jurisdiction outside the shop.  Inspector Gent said that if this is a continuing problem then the Community Police Officers should be asked to move them along.  Cllr. L. Stevens explained that this may not be a long term problem.

Inspector Gent gave an introduction to his background and his 20 years with the Suffolk constabulary.  A regional team of detectives are investigating armed raids in the Eastern region from Lincolnshire through to Essex.  He reported that Clare is a top priority as it comes under Haverhill.  Operational commanders communicate every morning and armed response vehicles are patrolling for 24 hours a day.  
Cllr. J. Smith has been approached by several parishioners and sought reassurance that police would attend an incident without waiting for the armed response unit.  Inspector Gent confirmed this and explained that in the event of an armed incident the police would respond quickly but in waiting for the armed response unit to arrive, the preservation of life was their priority.
Cllr. O. Smith reported that the barrier in Nethergate Street, outside the new development is causing problems with traffic – there has already been one accident -  and the lights on the barrier do not appear to be working. Inspector Gent will contact Jim Nunn or Guy Smith at the Highways Agency.  County Councillor L. Warmington had been assured that the potential traffic problem was going to be monitored and if thought necessary parking would be prohibited on the other side of the road.
Inspector Gent gave PC Spraggons’ apologies for the meeting.  In his absence he reported that patrols have been continuing in both the Country Park and the Cemetery and there are no further incidents to report.

With regard to cars parking on Church Street outside the auction house it is PC Spraggons’ understanding that there is an informal agreement that cars can park briefly while collecting items but if they are parking for any length of time then verbal warnings or fixed penalty notices may be issued.
Inspector Gent reported that PC Martin England will be moving to another job within the Police force at the end of February.  He will be replaced and therefore Clare will continue to have two Community Police Officers.

Inspector Gent will forward his e:mail address and office phone number which can be made available to anybody in the community who wishes to contact him.

	
	

	5
	Parishioners question time

	
	

	
	There were no parishioners present.

	
	

	6
	Matters arising from previous minutes – 16th December 2004.
Page 1. Item 4. - Dog fouling.  Cllr. J. Smith reported that the Dog Warden had posted more notices.  Cllr. Smith has spoken with Mr Scott, the parishioner who had initially raised the issue, and the situation has improved.  However, it would appear that people are aware of who is letting their dog foul but are reluctant to give a name.
Page 2. Item 5 – Community awards.  Cllr. L. Stevens explained that she was still having problems with the Clare shield logo which was too small.  It was agreed that Cllr. L. Stevens would pass the disc to Cllr. J. Smith to attempt to expand the logo.  Action: Cllrs. L. Stevens and J. Smith.
Page 4.  Item 8 e) – Signage.  Cllr. J. Smith reported that she had spoken with Justin Wallace of St. Edmundsbury Borough Council who will liaise with Stephen Boor to see if funding is available and whether the finger posts can be added too.
Page 4.  Item 8 e) – Christmas Lights.  Cllr. J. Smith reported that Stephen Boor from St. Edmundsbury Borough Council had contacted her to report that budget allocation will be agreed within the Borough at the end of Feburary.  Cllr. J. Smith had again requested a breakdown of costs.  The Committee would like to finalise arrangements by the end of May.
Page 5. Item 8 e) I. – CHOC meeting date.  Provisionally agreed as Tuesday 15th February 2005, prior to Finance Meeting.  Cllr. L. Stevens to check that Anita Baxter can attend.  Clerk to inform Cllr. P. Daniels.  Action: Cllr. L. Stevens/Clerk.

Page 5. Item 8 l) – Burns supper.  Tickets sold out.

	
	

	7
	Correspondence

	
	

	
	Havebury – Indian Bean Trees, Churchhill Close, Clare.  
Their original request to St. Edmundsbury Borough Council to reduce the crown by 30% was rejected, and the permission granted was to reduce away from the building by up to 2m.  They confirm work has been carried out and agree that this has not improved the situation but in the light of planning restrictions are unable to take further action.  
It was agreed that there is insufficient light for the elderly people living in the flats and following discussion it was agreed that the Clerk will write to St. Edmundsbury Borough Council referring to the planning notification and ask whether the situation can be rectified. Action: Clerk.
Local Network Fund – details about grants for groups working with children and young people.  Agreed to pass to Sarah Savine at Youth Club.  Further suggestions to Clerk.  Action: Clerk.
Suffolk County Council – details about Racial Harassment Initative Competition.  Put in circulation folder.
The Local Channel – Freedom of Information Act – requests to Parish and Town Councils to register with their website.  Agreed that procedures are already in place and nothing further to be done.
SALC – Details of local meetings with regard to the East of England Plan. Let Clerk know if interested in attending.
Newstalk – Letter of thanks for donation.

Crossmans – Notice of Application to Transfer Licence at Co-Op.
B.T. Ross – Notice of Application to Transfer Licence at The Cock public house.
St. Edmundsbury Borough Council – enclosing summary report of their Comprehensive Performance Assessment (CPA) by independent inspectors from the Audit Commission.  Put in circulation folder.

	
	

	8
	Finance

	
	

	a)
	Presentation of monthly accounts – Financial Clerk explained these and acceptance was proposed by Cllr. D. Neal, seconded by Cllr. J. Smith and carried unanimously.

	b)
	Exclusive rights of burial – 1558 – Mr. and Mrs. J. Last.

	
	

	9
	Committee Reports

	
	

	a)
	Street cleaning – Cllr O. Smith to liaise with Clerk to order new jacket, boots and leggings for Mr. Mortlock.  Action: Cllr. O. Smith/Clerk.  
Cllr. O. Smith reported that street cleaning had continued every single day over the Christmas period, including Christmas and Boxing Day.  Mr. Hines had swept the Sheepgate Lane pavement area and he will be asked to periodically keep an eye on this.

	b)
	Market – Cllr. D. Neal said there was nothing to report.

	c)
	Cemetery

	
	i)
	Agree variety of replacement tree for greensward outside Baptist chapel.

Following advice from St. Edmundsbury Borough Council, it was agreed that the variety of replacement tree for greensward outside Baptist chapel should be a Bird Cherry.  This will cost between £25.00 - £30.00.  It was agreed that Cllr. R. Gee will speak with Mr. Sears. Action: Cllr. R. Gee

	
	Cllr. L. Stevens reported that in order for Mr. Wheeler to remove the bench in the cemetery as the bolts are riveted, he will require electric power.  It was agreed that Mr. Wheeler can borrow Cllr. R. Gee’s generator.  Cllr. L. Stevens to contact Mr. Wheeler to advise.  Action:  Cllrs. L. Stevens/R. Gee
Clerk was asked to contact Mr. Gilbert to find out when trimming work to one of the Yew trees in the Cemetery will be started and also when the grinding and removal of stump outside Baptist Chapel will be done.  Action: Clerk

Clerk was asked to contact St. Edmundsbury Borough Council to find out when signs will be delivered.  Action: Clerk.
Clerk was asked to contact Mrs. Moss, at St. Edmundsbury Borough Council to ascertain comparative burial charges. Action: Clerk.
Cllr. O. Smith reported that the heap of dead ivy is still there.  Mr. Mortlock will be asked to remove this.  Action:  Cllr. O. Smith
It was reported that the rowan tree in the cemetery extension has gone – no one knew anything about this.
A large pine tree at the top of the cemetery drive has been damaged by deep “scratching”.

With regard to specification of grass cutting it was noted that this is not due for renewal until 2006.  Will be discussed in summer before the Parish Council 2006 precept.

‘Working Party’ day will be arranged.

There is some dog fouling on the cemetery extension.

‘Dedham Vale Project’ publicity photographs at the Nuttery on 8th February 2005.  See Minute number 18 j).

	d)
	SALC – No report from Cllr. P. Daniels.

	e)
	Finance – The Finance Committee had not met since the last meeting and therefore nothing to report.

	f)
	Website – Cllr. J. Smith reported that local groups will be contacted to check their details.  Clare in Bloom has sent new information to go on website. One message has been removed from Guest Book.

	g)
	CLASP – Cllr. J. Smith reported that there will be a table sale on Saturday 22nd January 2005 in the Town Hall.

	h)
	CHOC – Cllr. L. Stevens reported that there had been considerable dog fouling in the garden at the back of the Town Hall.  A letter had been sent to Balmforth and the neighbouring tenant.  Subsequently there was a telephone call and letter from the tenant apologising that he had allowed his dog to roam in the back garden.  It has been agreed that a 25m 5ft high chain link fence will be put up and Cllr. R. Gee will obtain a quotation.  Action: Cllr. R. Gee

	i)
	Emergency Planning – Cllr. L. Stevens reported that she will be contacting David Dadd to organise an Emergency Planning meeting in March.

	j)
	Clare in Bloom – Cllr. J. Smith reported that the AGM will be held on Tuesday 25th January 2005.  Letters are being sent to all residents.  It was hoped that Parish Councillors could attend to lend their support.  There are currently three Parish Councillors on the Committee – Cllrs. O. Smith, J. Smith and R. Warmington.  Cllr. O. Smith will be retiring at the AGM.  It is vital that new people join the Committiee to ensure the future of Clare in Bloom

	k)
	Clare Primary School – School Governor’s report – Cllr. R. Warmington reported that this will be her last report in her role as minor representative as the term of office finishes in February.  If a co-opted membership is available in the future then Cllr. Warmington would wish to continue.

	l)
	Borough Councillors Report – The Chairman reported that the Borough will be looking at their budget and level of Council Tax which may be reduced.  The Borough Council are cash rich and fearful that the Government may seize funds.  They will be looking at ways of spending the money that give equal returns as present i.e. buying land, buildings, etc.  This would then  protect their capital from the Government.
The vote for the Venue (the public building) in the Cattle Market development went through on a vote of 29:7 and planning applications will be submitted in February for the whole development.

The Borough’s recycling scheme is second highest in the Eastern region with 35% which is very rewarding to see. 

	m)
	County Councillors Report – County Cllr. L. Warmington reported that he had been contacted by Howard Jackson, editor of Clare Focus.  They have taken over use of the old ‘Just Green’ office in Nethergate Street which will cost £80 per week (£5,000 per year) and were looking for suggestions for sources of funding. After discussion it was agreed that it would not be appropriate for the Parish Council to provide funds.  However, the Parish Council would like to re-open discussions about the possibility of having a Parish leaflet in the Clare Focus but will require help in putting it together.  Clerk to write to invite Howard Jackson to next Parish Council meeting.  Action: Clerk.

On Saturday 22nd January 2005 Suffolk Youth Card (Xcape) will be launched.  This will support young people below the age of 20 in terms of transport and some retail outlets offering discounts.

Locality budget has to be cleared as much as possible so that it does not carry over into next year.  Possibilities are Ancient House insurance and security, new library seating (Clare library will be closed between 4th – 19th February for refurbishment), Christmas lights, CCTV, CHOC and Clare Youth Club. County Cllr. L. Warmington asked if there was anything else in Clare that we need for the locality budget.   Cllr. L. Stevens said that in Hall 2 of the Old School Community Centre there was a health and safety issue with a torn carpet and also the tables needed replacing.  If Councillors have any further ideas please let County Cllr. L. Warmington know.  Action: County Cllr. L. Warmington

	
	

	10
	Planning

	
	

	a)
	SE/04/4121/P – Erection of two storey side extension – 4 Gloucester Place, Clare – Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. L. Stevens, seconded by Cllr. R. Warmington and carried unanimously.

	b)
	Cllr. O. Smith declared and interest and left the meeting.

SE/05/1017/P – Erection of polytunnel in rear garden – 32 Nethergate Street, Clare – Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. R. Warmington, seconded by Cllr. D. Neal and carried unanimously.

	c)
	And any other applications received by the clerk between publishing the agenda and this meeting

	
	

	
	i)
	SE/05/1033/LB – Demolition of auction room, outbuildings and sheds – Dyson & Son, Church Street, Clare – Recommended refusal as site too small for so many dwellings and problems of vehicle access. Proposed by Cllr. D. Neal, seconded by Cllr. K. Mison and carried unanimously.

	
	ii)
	SE/05/1032/P – Erection of four dwellings (following demolition of auction room outbuildings and sheds) (revised scheme) – Dyson & Son, Church Street, Clare – Recommended refusal as site too small for so many dwellings and problems of vehicle access.  Proposed by Cllr. D. Neal, seconded by Cllr. K. Mison and carried unanimously.

	
	iii)
	TCA05/1111 – Fell one apple tree situated in a conservation area – 9 Station Road, Clare – Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. L. Stevens, seconded by Cllr. J. Smith and carried unanimously.

	
	

	
	Borough Decisions:

	
	

	
	SE/04/3697/LB – Granted
SE/04/3733/P – Granted

SE/04/3767/P – Granted

TCA04/1096 – Granted

SE/04/3795/LB – Granted

SE/04/3883/P – Granted

	
	

	11.
	£100,000 payment from Parish Council funds for Playing Field Project

	
	

	
	The Chairman reported that he and the Finance Clerk will shortly be meeting with Graham Moore, Principal Finance Officer of St. Edmundsbury Borough Council.  The Chairman explained that the Parish Council could borrow an additional £100,000 and by re-jigging the existing loan this would not cost any more and this would not effect the Council Tax.  The Borough Council have committed £50,000. If the Parish Council are prepared to put in £150,000 (£100,000 loan, £50,000 fund raising) this will then be about half the money required. With having this firm commitment from the local community to support this project it will then be an easier task to approach organisations such as the Lottery Fund, Football Association etc. who look favourably on projects that have local support behind them. A discussion followed.  The Chairman proposed that the Parish Council commit £100,000 of Parish Council funds towards the Clare Playing Field Project conditional upon the Parish Council being able to raise the balance from other sources.  This was carried unanimously.

	
	

	12.
	Churchyard Wall 

	
	

	
	The Chairman reported that Valiants had quoted £1,258.75 for carrying out the additional excavations to the back of the wall.  It was agreed to go ahead.  Clerk to write to Valiants and also confirm date that work will start and be completed by.  Proposed by Cllr. K. Mison and seconded by Cllr. J. Smith and carried unanimously.  Action: Clerk.

	
	

	13.
	Community Achievement Awards

	
	

	
	To be brought forward to next meeting.

	
	

	14.
	Open Day

	
	

	
	Cllr. O. Smith confirmed that this will be held on Saturday 9th April 2005 with the hall booked from 08.00 – 18.00 and open to the public from 10.00 – 16.00. There is a long list of groups and societies to be invited.  In the letter of invitation there will be a slip reminding them how to put their events on the Clare Website and also asking them to check that their details on the website are correct.  Cllr. O. Smith to liaise with Cllr. J. Smith and Clerk. There will be an article in the February edition of the Clare Focus publicising the event.   It was agreed that the Parish Council could have a table with information concerning the Citizens Award, the website, the Playing Fields project and The Nuttery.  One suggestion was to call the Open Day  “Celebration of Clare Community”.  Action:  Cllrs. O. Smith/J. Smith/R. Warmington  and Clerk.

	
	

	15.
	Development off High Street, Clare

	
	

	
	Following the letter from Ellisdale Builders it was suggested and agreed that Lufkins Close would be a suitable name.  Clerk to write to Ellisdale Builders.  Action:  Cllr. J. Smith/Clerk

	
	

	16.
	Date of August 2005 Meeting

	
	

	
	It was agreed to move this meeting to Tuesday 9th August 2005.

	
	

	17.
	Date of Annual Parish Meeting

	
	

	
	It was agreed to hold this on Tuesday 12th April at 20.00.  Clerk to book room.  Action: Clerk.

	
	

	18.
	Any other business

	
	

	a)
	Re: Parish Council dinner. It was provisionally agreed to hold the Parish Council dinner at the Swan on Friday 11th February 2005.  Cllr. L. Stevens to book venue and invite Maria and Mark Shinn.  It was agreed to make a presentation to Maria Shinn.  Donations for a gift to be given to Clerk as soon as possible.

	b)
	Re: Bench – Market Hill..  Cllr. D. Neal to discuss with St. Edmundsbury Borough Council how they fix benches securely but that allows them to be removed when necessary.  Action: Cllr. D. Neal

	c)
	Re: Black bags.  It was reported that black rubbish bags were left out for 10 – 14 days over the Christmas period outside the cottages in Well Lane.  Cllr. J. Smith has taken photographs and Clerk to write to St. Edmundsbury Borough Council.  Action:  Clerk

	d)
	Re:  Suggested names for development off Nethergate Street.  It was agreed to have this as an agenda item at the next meeting.  Action: Clerk.

	e)
	Re: Broken light.  Cllr. R. Gee reported that a street light was not working in the alleyway from Callis Street beside the Old School Community Hall.  To be reported.  Action: Clerk.

	f)
	Re:  Sheepgate Lane.  It was agreed to put Sheepgate Lane Issues on the agenda at the next meeting. Action: Clerk.

	g)
	Re:  Press calls.  A discussion took place on the handling of press calls.  It was agreed that Councillors could answer any questions if possible but if unsure then refer to Clerk.  Clerk to write to local press with contact details.  Action: Clerk

	h)
	Re:  Parish Clerk’s office. Cllr. L. Stevens reported that the lock on the Parish Clerk’s office in the Old School Community Hall will be changed.  Distribution of new keys will be restricted and a record kept.  Action: Cllr. L. Stevens


	i)
	Re:  The Nuttery. Cllr. K. Mison reported that the County Council with Peter Ennis, will publicise the ‘Dedham Vale Project’ by photographing work being carried out in “The Nuttery”.  This will be on 8th February 2005 and Cllr. K. Mison will arrange for past volunteers to join in for the photographs (and some work!).  Action: Cllr. K. Mison

	
	

	
	Meeting closed at 10.05 p.m.
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